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Dear sisters and brothers in Christ.

It is a joy for me to be with you at the ELCA 2013 Churchwide Assembly taking place here in Pittsburgh and to bring you greetings on behalf of the 142 member churches of the Lutheran World Federation around the world and from the LWF General Secretary Rev. Martin Junge. I have been building relationships with the ELCA since 1988. It is wonderful to be here with you at this Churchwide Assembly, marking 25 years of the ELCA being together.

The Lutheran World Federation appreciates greatly the participation of the ELCA, including the longstanding commitment and contributions of past and present leadership of your church to the life and work of the LWF. We are grateful for the ELCA accompaniment of many member churches around the world, both through the LWF and in direct bilateral relationships. Our global communion thanks you for your generous  support that makes it possible for the LWF and its member churches to stand in solidarity with those who are suffering and struggling with difficult threats to human life and dignity (Matthew 25:35-40). I specifically express gratitude for the ELCA’s support in the areas of emergency relief and for the work of member churches. As a Lutheran communion, we share the commitment to hold together proclamation of the gospel, diaconal service and advocacy for justice. We rejoice in our unity in Christ and collaboration in joint witness, through which each one of our churches is enriched and strengthened.

The LWF Council met this June under the theme, “Called to be Disciples in Today’s World.” Our discipleship is rooted in lifelong relationship initiated by God. This discipleship is the foundation for the relationship with the living Christ made visible in the world by the good works done for and with the neighbor. In this relational dynamic, the discipleship of equals provides opportunity for women and men, fallible followers of Jesus Christ called to humbly relate to one another as equals, with respect and mutual dignity. They find each other equal in the Gospel. With St. Paul, they say, “For I decided to know nothing among you except Jesus Christ, and him crucified” (1 Corinthians 2:2).

Disciples put their gifts to work contextually and respond to the urgent needs of people. They give space for proclaiming Jesus Christ as the center of their message and renew relations by
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investing in seeking peace with justice. They speak of hope lived out through healing relations. They pay attention to the different and meaningful life stories in order to witness to their faith.

We realize how much we need constant renewal through the Holy Spirit in order to remain faithful disciples amidst the many changes and challenges in our world today. Thus, the theme of this assembly—“always being made new”—connects to and reflects the spirit within the LWF, especially in the journey to the 500th anniversary of the Lutheran Reformation. Churches have been testimonies throughout the centuries about the reforming work done by God through the Holy Spirit. I believe you too have lived through your own reformation journey and seek to  boldly respond to the challenges in different times and situations, both theologically and pastorally. Your ministry of love, is a living and strong witness affirming that the Reformation did not stop in the Sixteenth Century but continues through the Holy Spirit who molds us to live out our discipleship. I celebrate with you this commitment as we approach the LWF Assembly in 2017 to be celebrated in Namibia and which shall be a hallmark for affirming churches always being reformed, always being made new, always being loyal to the Gospel.

As part of the process towards 2017, the LWF recommends to member churches the report of the Lutheran–Roman Catholic Commission on Unity: “From Conflict to Communion: Lutheran- Catholic Common Commemoration of the Reformation in 2017.” This important document provides valuable perspectives for how we relate to one another and find new ways to live out our Christian calling. The document invites Christians of different confessions to critical study and prayers for the realization of full, visible unity that Christ prayed for. This invitation carries a special commitment for follow up.

The LWF desires to celebrate that 500th anniversary of the Reformation in a spirit of thankfulness for the ecumenical commitments we have achieved during the last fifty years with Roman Catholics, Orthodox Churches, Mennonites, Anglicans, and others. We celebrate that the message of salvation and healing has reached the entire world. The center of gravity for global Christianity is now in the Global South. Thus, in addition to our ecumenical commitments, our celebration of the Reformation can be an opportunity to mutually enrich each other’s

spirituality. We need to explore together how the South can benefit the North and the North can benefit from the South with the gifts of contextual spirituality. Thus, our shared celebration will renew the LWF as a hearing, listening, learning, and resource-sharing communion of churches.

It is in this spirit that the LWF continues our communion’s reflection on marriage, family and human sexuality. The Council discussions have made us more aware of our many differences within the Communion. But they have also shown that the LWF is mature to discuss these and other controversial issues. We continue to learn to remain united in Christ who, as St. Paul says, “saved us and called us with a holy calling, not according to our works but according to his own purpose and grace” (2 Timothy 1:9–10). I am convinced of we need to sustain our common belonging in Christ and appreciate each other’s contributions. We are grounded and constituted as one communion through our common heritage: as people liberated by grace to address the many challenges ahead of us.

The Council also reflected on some of the current global developments that have implications  for our common commitments.  The LWF is deeply concerned about increasing violence globally. Too many places—including the Democratic Republic of Congo, Syria, Egypt, Tunisia, and many others—are facing the prospect of great violence. We are also facing a global crisis of the freedom of religion that can be seen in many countries. The LWF wants to assist in addressing this crisis.

We are seeing growing xenophobia and religiously-informed extremism in many part of the world. No religion has a monopoly on extremism. It is incumbent on us as churches that we have clear voice on these issues. All member churches of the LWF, including the ELCA, need to renew their resolve in confronting extremism throughout the world. Education is a central instrument for transforming the world. Each of us and our churches, are called to be source of reconciliation and to build bridges between religions, races and cultures. It is an evangelical call to work for moderation throughout our world.

We must continue to accompany one another in responding to human-made disasters and to diseases intensified by poverty, including contagious diseases. I deeply appreciate the work done by the ELCA to combat malaria and HIV. The church must insist on dialogue focusing on issues of common concern and interest. Religion must be an instrument for peace and justice and help us find solution to poverty, ecological problems and other disasters. We are equally concerned about people affected by natural disasters. The Council took the decision to call for joint response as communion of churches and ecumenically, to the situation in Southern Africa and Central African Republic.

Please allow me to address the situation in the Middle East. My friends, the Middle East is boiling. While I am President of the LWF, I also serve as Bishop of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in Jordan and the Holy Land. I am grateful that the LWF Council supported the World Council of Churches’ call to support the presence and witness of Christians in the Middle East. Several churches in the Middle East Council of Churches feel that they are facing an existential crisis. In response, King Abdullah of Jordan has called for a regional conference to strengthen Arab Christian witness and presence so Christians can remain as instruments of peace, brokers of justice, promoters of human rights (including women’s rights), builders of human society, ministers of reconciliation, and apostles of love. In order to strengthen the witness of moderate Muslims, we need strong accompaniment from our sisters and brothers around the world.

The LWF has a strong presence in the Middle East. Our communion’s legacy of service in East Jerusalem is grounded in the witness of the ELCJHL and in the diakonia of Augusta Victoria Hospital, led for several years now by a Palestinian Christian CEO. Recently, and with the ELCA’s assistance, this legacy has been extended into Jordan, where the LWF is helping establish and manage the Za’atari Refugee Camp for Syrians fleeing the civil war in their country.

I am grateful for the ELCA’s commitment to the entire Middle East, especially its support for Christian communities. The situations in Egypt and Syria demand our attention and concern. I was glad to learn of the ELCA’s strong accompaniment of Christian leaders within Syria as they address the needs of their own internally displaced persons. You are making a difference in the lives of people enduring the changes affecting the Middle East.

We cannot discuss the Middle East without mentioning the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. I am grateful for the strong accompaniment relationship between the ELCA and the ELCJHL as well as your church’s long-standing strategy for engagement in Israel and Palestine. The United States has again renewed negotiations between Palestinians and the State of Israel; it is my strong hope that these discussions result in a just solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, including a shared Jerusalem, the right of return for Palestinian refugees, and the end of Israeli occupation, including settlements, according to international law.

I continue to believe that security for the State of Israel depends on justice for Palestinians, and that freedom and justice for Palestinians depend on Israel’s security. We are in a symbiotic relationship. It continues to be my vision that Palestinians will one day see the image of God in their Israeli neighbors and Israelis equally see the image of God in us, their Palestinian neighbors. For it is only when we recognize our common humanity and hold each other in dignity and respect and mutually recognize each other’s human, civil, religious, and political rights. Only then will the Holy Land become a promised land of milk and honey for Israelis and Palestinians alike. I pray for the fulfilment of this vision and that we can experience peace and justice in our days.

We are tired of wars and hatred. We continue to be committed to the vision that our children and grandchildren will experience peace based on justice and reconciliation based on forgiveness. I ask you to pray for the Middle East. Please pray for Syria, Egypt, Palestine and Israel. Pray that God may open the eyes of our leaders to say “no more hatred, no more weapons, no more bloodshed—only dignity for every person and justice for every nation.” Please pray for the LWF and the ministry of the ELCJHL.

As you come together during these few days, I pray that the Lord will accompany and bless you. I close my greetings with benediction in the words of the Apostle Paul: “Now to him who by the power at work within us is able to accomplish abundantly far more than all we can ask or imagine, to him be glory in the church and in Christ Jesus to all generations, forever and ever. Amen.” (Ephesians 3:20-21)
May God bless the ELCA.
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